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COMPANY ANNOUNCEMENT 

 
Information on audited financial statements of IHI Magyarország Zrt for 2019 as 

Guarantor to a secured bond issued by International Hotel Investments p.l.c. 
 
International Hotel Investments p.l.c. (the ‘Company’) refers to the audited financial 
statements for 2019 of IHI Magyarország Zrt as guarantor of the Company’s secured 
bond (ISIN MT0000111303), originally due for publication by 30 April 2020. 
 
Although audit work on the finalisation of the audited financial statements of IHI 
Magyarország Zrt  for 2019 is ongoing, as can be expected, the COVID19 situation has 
placed the guarantor’s human resources and those of its Auditors under heavy time and 
logistical constraints, taking into account the multinational nature of its business. It is 
pertinent to note that since mid-February, all our senior team members and in 
particularly our personnel in the finance department have been focusing daily to 
address the crisis situation caused by the COVID19 pandemic, to minimise its negative 
financial impact on the guarantor.  
 
These constraints have inevitably led to an expected delay in the finalisation of the said 
audited financial statements. IHI Magyarország Zrt is now expecting to publish the 
audited financial statements for the year ended 31 December 2019, by 30 June 2020. 
 
As stated in the IHI Company announcement of 8 April 2020, the Company wishes to 
again reassure its shareholders and bondholders of its continued strength, especially 
now after it has adopted a series of bold and far-reaching measures that have 
significantly reduced all operating costs and payroll expenses. The Company has also 
entered into ad-hoc arrangements with some of its principal lending banks to defer 
capital, and in some cases, interest payments too. The Company has also organized 
separate lines of credit with related parties in case of any cashflow shortfalls.  
 
The combined effects of these actions are to safeguard the Company’s assets and 
liquidity to see the business through the period of the pandemic, when little or no 
income is expected to be generated in the Company’s hotels and catering businesses.   
 

On the basis of the measures taken thus far and projecting a scenario of marginal income 
for the rest of 2020, the Company has sufficient liquidity to honour its payment 
obligations, not least bond interest payments as they arise through the course of the 
year.     
 

The board of directors and senior management remain vigilant on developments and 
will be taking further measures as and when necessary to ensure the continued viability 
of the Company. 
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